

CAPS InFocus: 11/2021

28 June 2021

China's 'Soft Military' Ambitions in Afghanistan

Ms Rushali Saha Research Associate, CAPS

Keywords: China, Afghanistan, ANDSF, Wakhan Corridor, Military Cooperation



Disclaimer: The views and opinions expressed in this article are those of the author and do not necessarily reflect the position of the Centre for Air Power Studies [CAPS]



This work is licensed under Creative Commons Attribution – Non-Commercial – No Derivatives 4.0 International License.

F Centre for Air Power Studies | 🎐 @CAPS_India | 🗓 Centre for Air Power Studies | 🖻 Centre for Air Power Studies

CAPS InFocus

28 June 2021

Historically, China has been on the periphery of the great power politics in Afghanistan—the 'graveyard of empires.' During the Cold War, Beijing made minimal security contributions to Afghanistan limited only to covert assistance to the United States, Pakistan, and Saudi Arabia in arming Afghan Mujahideen to counter Soviet forces.¹ With the end of the Cold War, Beijing has been vocally opposed to Washington's war presence in the country and has had, at best, a lukewarm attitude towards the U.N. mandated International Security Assistance Force (ISAF). However, this is not to suggest that China has no interest or engagement with Kabul—in fact to the contrary, Beijing has been steadily increasing its presence in the country especially since 2014 when ISAF ended combat operations and Afghanistan National Defence and Security Forces (ANDSF) assumed full responsibility for the security of the nation. In 2016, China offered approximately \$73 million worth of military aid to Afghanistan which included logistical equipment, parts of military vehicles, ammunitions and weapons for ANDSF.² Chinese ambassador to Afghanistan Yao Jing hailed it as the "beginning of our regular military-to-military exchanges and cooperation."³ Although this number fairs poorly compared to Washington—which has committed at least \$4 billion annually over the past decade—before this Chinese military aid to Kabul was restricted to training and security equipment's, rather than offensive arms.⁴

Chinese security interests in Afghanistan

Even a decade ago, China's primary interests in Afghanistan were largely economic— to gain access to the country's hotbed of minerals and resources. However, the commercial rationale has now been eclipsed by its more immediate security agenda. Beijing's immediate focus is preventing the spillover of militancy and extremism into the politically sensitive areas of Xinjiang. Afghanistan's Wakhan Corridor—a narrow strip of land that borders China, Tajikistan and Pakistan—poses a serious security threat to Beijing as the rugged terrain makes it conducive to serve as a conduit for terrorists to enter Chinese territory. With increasing Chinese economic investments, including moves to extend CPEC to Afghanistan⁵—Beijing is directly threatened by political instability in Afghanistan. In the past, political instability and deteriorating security situation have been at least partly responsible for stalling projects such as the \$2.9 billion Mes Ayank deal with two Chinese state owned companies— China Metallurgical Group Corporation (MCC) and the Jiangxi Copper Company Limited.⁶ Several Chinese companies have already indicated their desire and preparedness to invest over \$400 in Afghanistan's energy sector.⁷ Meanwhile, Kabul has already begun construction of the \$5 million road in Pamir to connect with China—for the first time—via a land route, which is likely to further boost Chinese investment in the country.⁸ China's increasing profile in Afghanistan however, comes at the potential cost of making the country more vulnerable to terrorist attack. Beijing acknowledges this, as was evident from Chinese foreign minister Wang Yi's statement at the recently concluded second China-Central Asia (C+C5) meet where he urged his Central Asian counterparts to crack down on terrorist forces and prevent transnational crimes to create a "safe Silk Road."⁹

Chinese military presence in Afghanistan

Beijing has expanded its military presence in Afghanistan over the last decade, although the exact nature of this presence remains shrouded in mystery. In 2017 "overwhelming evidence" including "photographs, an eyewitness account and several confirming statements of diplomats and observers, among them a Chinese official familiar with the matter" of Chinese forces patrolling in eastern Afghanistan's Little Pamir region emerged.[10] Beijing has officially denied military patrols or the presence of Chinese troops in the region but has conceded to conducting "joint counterterrorism" operations with Afghanistan—following a bilateral cooperation agreement signed in 2016 to strengthen border law enforcement. However, the sighting of Chinese manufactured military vehicles, together with Beijing's lack of clarity on what entails 'joint terrorism operations' has raised more questions, than answers over the nature and extent of their military cooperation. In 2018 a certified Russian news agency reported that China— which already has a base at Kyrzylrabot, Tajikistan, just 12km from the Wakhan Corridor¹¹—will provide all financial and logistical assistance to build a military base in Badakshan, quoting then Afghan Defence Ministry Spokesperson Gen. Dawlat Wazir, albeit denied by Beijing.¹² More recently, 10 Chinese nationals believed to be linked to China's spy agency, Ministry of State Security, were arrested by Afghanistan's National Directorate of Security for allegedly having ties with the Taliban-aligned Haqqani Network. Reports suggest that after only 23 days in detention, the spies were released and sent back to China without any formal charges. ¹³ This has raised concerns about a possible Chinese spy network in Kabul and the possibility of a China-Pakistan partnership that extends to intelligence sharing.

China's future security engagement with Afghanistan

Despite being vocally opposed to Western military presence in the country, China has been one of the major beneficiaries of U.S. military presence in the country. Beijing was largely able to advance its commercial interests in Afghanistan as America disproportionately bore the security burden of ensuring stability in the country, crucial for economic investments. For Chinese policy experts, U.S. withdrawal presents both a challenge and opportunity.¹⁴ On one hand, China fears that the delicate power equilibrium will be adversely affected by Washington's 'hasty' withdrawal of troops, resulting in a spiral of violence and chaos. Afraid of the deteriorating security situation in Afghanistan, the Chinese embassy in Kabul has urged its nationals to leave the country.¹⁵ On the other hand, China has

28 June 2021

been aware of a possible 'security vacuum' in the country since NATO ended its combat operations in 2014—and is now much better placed to play a central role in the post conflict reconstruction process. China has maintained relations with all Afghan administrations except for the pro-Soviet governments (1979-1989) and has even nurtured ties with the Taliban. Indeed, in recent times China has increased its frequency of visits with the Taliban leaders and Beijing has been opaque about the nature of these discussions. Most likely, China is using its contacts with Pakistan to establish close ties with the Taliban, hoping they would not allow militants to infiltrate Xinjiang.¹⁶

China's national security law permits international military security cooperation, including UN peacekeeping operations, relief and rescue operations and other missions to protect China's overseas interest. A prominent Hong Kong based newspaper even reported that China may send a peacekeeping force to Afghanistan, which has garnered a lot of international attention.¹⁷ It is unlikely that Beijing will deploy permanent PLA troops on Afghan soil anytime soon and will continue its current policy of avoiding direct military presence in the country. For now, it seems that China will adopt the multilateral route to protect its security interests in the country, rather than a unilateral approach that risks jeopardizing the "current advantageous hedging position" it enjoys with both Taliban and Kabul.¹⁸ However, it is clear that with the NATO and American troop withdrawal, China will have to find a way to protect its security interests. Counterterrorism will remain the top priority for Beijing, arguably subservient to its economic cooperation goals. With the increasing possibility of trans border threat, China will continue to maintain its 'soft military' presence which broadly includes the "temporary deployment of armed forces for overseas military exercises, as well as the deployment of military patrols, peacekeeping forces, military trainers, and consultants. It can also entail building overseas munitions warehouses, joint intelligence facilities, aerospace tracking facilities, earthquake monitoring stations, technical service and military replenishment stops, maintenance bases, and military teaching institutions."¹⁹ However, in the event of a successful political settlement between the Afghan government and Taliban, which China is now trying to broker, it is likely that Chinese bilateral security, possibly military assistance will scale up considerably.

Notes

¹ Shubhangi Pandey, "Understanding China's Afghanistan Policy: From Calculated Indifference to Strategic Engagement," Observer Research Foundation, August 17, 2019, https://www.orfonline.org/research/understanding-chinas-afghanistan-policy-from-calculated-indifference-strategic-engagement-54126/.

² Shannon Tiezzi, "What's Behind China's Offer of Military Aid to Afghanistan?" The Diplomat, March 11, 2016, https://thediplomat.com/2016/03/whats-behind-chinas-offer-of-military-aid-to-afghanistan/.

³ Ayaz Gul, "China Delivers First Batch of Military Aid to Afghanistan," Voice of America, July 3, 2016, https://www.voanews.com/east-asia/china-delivers-first-batch-military-aid-afghanistan.

4 Reuters Staff, "China's Xi Pledges Security Equipment, Training for Afghanistan," Reuters, July 10, 2015, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-afghanistan-security-idUSKCN0PK0Q020150710.

5 Ayaz Gull, "China, Pakistan Seeking CPEC Extension to Afghanistan," Voice of America, November 1, 2018, https://www.voanews.com/south-central-asia/china-pakistan-seeking-cpec-extension-afghanistan.

6 Mohsin Amin, "The Story Behind China's Long-Stalled Mine in Afghanistan," The Diplomat, January 7, 2017, https://thediplomat.com/2017/01/the-story-behind-chinas-long-stalled-mine-in-afghanistan/.

7 Sayed Salahuddin, "Chinese Firms Set to Invest in Afghan Energy Sector," Arab News, May 31, 2021, https://www.arabnews.com/node/1868146/business-economy.

8 Zaynab Khojji, "Set in Concrete: In a First, Kabul Builds \$5m Road via Tough Terrain to Access China," Arab News, May 23, 2021, https://www.arabnews.com/node/1863386/world.

9 "Wang Yi Hosts 'China+Central Asia' Foreign Ministers' Meeting," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, December 5, 2021, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/zxxx_662805/t1875496.shtml.

10 Franz J. Marty, "The Curious Case of Chinese Troops on Afghan Soil," The Central-Asia Caucasus Analyst, February 3, 2017, https://www.cacianalyst.org/publications/analytical-articles/item/13424-the-curious-case-of-chinese-troops-on-afghan-soil.html.

11 Col. Vinayak Bhat (retd), "China Has Built Second Foreign Military Base near Key Afghan Corridor -- Just North of PoK," ThePrint, February 22, 2019, https://theprint.in/defence/china-has-built-second-foreign-military-base-near-key-afghan-corridor-just-north-of-pok/196321/.

12 Atul Aneja, "China to Fund Base in Afghanistan," The Hindu, January 10, 2018, https://www.thehindu.com/news/international/china-to-fund-base-in-afghanistan/article22413549.ece.

13 Shishir Gupta, "10 Chinese Spies Caught in Kabul Get a Quiet Pardon, Fly Home in Chartered Aircraft," Hindustan Times, January 4, 2021, https://www.hindustantimes.com/world-news/10-chinese-spies-caught-in-kabul-get-a-quiet-pardon-fly-home-in-chartered-aircraft/story-YhNI0zjmClMcj6T7TCCwVM.html.

14 Yun Sun, "How China Views the U.S. Withdrawal from Afghanistan ," War on the Rocks, May 13, 2021, https://warontherocks.com/2021/05/how-china-views-the-u-s-withdrawal-from-afghanistan/.

15 PTI, "China Warns Its Citizens to Leave Afghanistan Urgently as Violence Spirals ," The New Indian Express, June 21, 2021, https://www.newindianexpress.com/world/2021/jun/21/china-warns-its-citizens-to-leave-afghanistan-urgently-as-violence-spirals-2319439.html

16 Yogesh Gupta, "China's Taliban Outreach Worries Kabul," Tribuneindia News Service, May 22, 2021, https://www.tribuneindia.com/news/comment/chinas-taliban-outreach-worries-kabul-256673.

17 Rachel Zhang, "China May Send Peacekeepers to Afghanistan When US Troops Leave: Experts," South China Morning Post, June 4, 2021, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3129707/china-may-send-peacekeeping-force-afghanistan-after-us-troops.

18 Yun Sun, "China's Strategic Assessment of Afghanistan," War on the Rocks, April 8, 2020, https://warontherocks.com/2020/04/chinas-strategic-assessment-of-afghanistan/.

19 Degang Sun, "China's Soft Military Presence in the Middle East," Middle East Institute, March 11, 2021, https://www.mei.edu/publications/chinas-soft-military-presence-middle-east.